
 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen, Highway and Cemetery Commissioners
Monday, November 27, 2023
Dudley Municipal Complex
71 West Main Street, Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved 1/8/2024
Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz opened the meeting at 6:35pm.  He disclosed that the meeting will be recorded.  In attendance were the Honorable Mark Landry, Honorable Jason Johnson, Honorable Steven Sullivan and Honorable John Marsi.   Also present were Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Assistant Town Administrator.  
2. Acceptance of Minutes:  John Marsi motioned to approve the minutes of 11/13/2023.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
Steven Sullivan motioned to approve but not release the Executive Session minutes of 11/13/23.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

3.  Town Administrator’s Report:

Mr. Ruda stated that there are a few brief updates.  Tighe and Bond, engineers for the Shared Streets and Spaces project have submitted an extension on the grant.  This grant is for several revisions at the intersection of Airport Road, Tanyard Road and Dudley Oxford Rd.  The construction for this will be in late 2024.  The library has hired an Interim Library Director, Cheryl Hansen.  Cheryl will sort some operational issues and get the library back on track.  She has years of experience, lastly in Charlton, and will be available to help with the screening and interviewing of the new Library Director.  The Animal Shelter on Indian Road is ready.  It was a cooperative effort led by the Police Chief and Highway Superintendent.  He wished to thank the team publicly for all their help going above and beyond the scope of their job functions.  John Marsi motioned to approve the Town Administrator’s Report as presented.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0. 
4.   Public Hearing – Continuation of Tax Classification Hearing – Lisa Berg, Principal Assessor.  The meeting opened on November 13, 2023 @ 6:36pm and continued on November 27, 2023 @ 6:43pm.  Ms. Berg stated that the purpose of the Tax Classification Hearing was to determine if the Town will have a single tax rate or a split tax rate.  She stated Dudley is 93.6% residential, 1.9% Industrial, 2.3% Commercial and 2.2% personal property.  For FY24 the average assessed values are single family homes $393,326, Condominiums, $181,840, Two Family -$299,617, Three Family - $351,125, Commercial $364,064 and Industrial - $508,502.  A proposed single tax rate would be $10.40, which is an estimate since the DOR will go through the paperwork and there might be a small adjustment.  The Assessors all agreed and voted on a single tax rate for FY24.  Regarding comparisons on tax rate, it is hard to compare since we are lower but our trend, we are more residential, and we need to get the businesses.  Steven Sullivan asked while the town was going through the override how much debt did we actually retired off the tax rate?  Richard Carmignani stated that it is a moving target, an estimate.  Mr. Berg stated that condominiums increased the most and the tax rate would have been below $10.00 if we did not have the overrides.  We had several subdivisions to up this year.  The condos off Airport Road and Truman Drive off Lyons Road.  Regarding MACE, that had a significant fire to one of the buildings, the other buildings are taxed.  Mr. Ruda stated that our local revenues went up 1% and industry is always a pushback.  The pushbacks this Board receives was unfair and unwarrantedly and if you want better projection in these numbers, we need more help.  Kerry Cyganiewicz stated that this year people were paying attention, and they need to show up at our budget hearings.  Town Meeting people will get what they want.  John Marsi stated that with the coming budget season we need communication.  Our Accountant and Town Administrator have done a fantastic job putting it together.  Steven Sullivan reminded everyone that there were over 400 people at the special town meeting, but no one came to the budget hearings.  Mark Landry stated that there is a process, and we have professionals telling us what to do.  The town needs to hire more people like a finance director.  There are lots of components that happen throughout the budget process and we can’t go backwards.  We are too far behind at this time and we need to pay attention and show up.  The Public Hearing closed at 7:17pm.  Steven Sullivan motioned to accept the recommendation of the Board of Assessor to vote on a Residential Factor of 1.00 which will continue our historical single tax rate.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
5.  New Business: 
a.  HR Policy Adoptions -  Mr. Ruda stated that the Fraud Prevention Policy and the Separation from Service Policy were part of the Collins Center HR grant we received last year.  Since there were several policies intended to be adopted, we have been adding them to agendas a little at a time.  They have been vetted by Town Counsel as well as Labor Counsel.  John Marsi motioned to approve the Fraud Prevention Policy and the Separation from Service Policy as presented.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
b.  Cemetery Rules and Regulations – Updated – The updates were spearheaded by Intern Olivia Antonson and Michelle Jervis, and they are now more in sync with other towns in the area.  John Marsi motioned to accept the updated Cemetery Rules and Regulations.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous 5-0. 
6.     Departmental Communication:
Richard Carmignani thanked the Board for the hire of his new Assistant Treasurer.  He notified them that tax bills will be going out very close to Christmas and with some residents travelling to warmer areas of the country they can come into the office and pay the taxes ahead.  

Jeff Murray, Highway Superintendent, is still looking for two truck driver/ laborer positions and a mechanic.  The screening committee is still active.  

Chief Karlowicz stated that the police department recently received a grant for $50,00 to replace cruiser laptops and in house computers.  Officer Megas wrote the grant and he is very appreciative.  In December there will be impaired driver patrols and finally, the Santa tour will be next weekend.  He will be launching an app for everyone to follow Santa around town.  
7.    Board Member Comments:

Steven Sullivan would like the Town Administrator and Kerry Cyganiewicz to see if there is money for an audit grant, maybe looking into the Community Compact Grant which would cover audit services and operational reviews.  John Marsi stated that he has been leaving messages to his contacts in the Division of Local Mandates.  He is proud of this town, still full service.  Regarding an audit committee it might be a good idea to include it as part of the FAA and have them involved with an audit along with the budget.  He feels they will want to get involved.  

8.    Adjournment:  
John Marsi motioned to adjourn at 7:50pm.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis, Assistant Town Administrator
Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board:

·  Minutes of 11/13/2023
·   Accepted policies.
· Cemetery Rules and Regulations – Updated

· Classification Hearing docs.
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